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MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 27th January 2015
Present:
Councillor David Bishop (Chair)
Councillor Maurice Bayes

Councillor Maggie Don

Councillor David Howes
Councillor Cliff Moreton

Councillor Michael Tebbutt

Also Present:

Graham Soulsby 
(Deputy Chief Executive)

Mark Dickenson
(Acting Head of Finance)
Guy Holloway 
(Head of Corporate Development)
Shirley Plenderleith 
(Head of Environmental Health)
Rob Thompson 
(Benefits Manager)
David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)


Daniel Hayward
(KPMG)
14.MA.27
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Scott Edwards and John Gorrie of KPMG.
14.MA.28
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 4th November 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.

14.MA.29
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
14.MA.30
EXTERNAL AUDIT REPORTS (A1)

A report was submitted, the purpose of which was to present the following three reports from the Council’s External Auditors (KPMG);

a) The Annual Audit letter following completion of the audit of accounts for 2013/14;

b) The Certification and Grants letter that summarises the results of the external audit work carried out by KPMG on the certification of the Council’s 2013/14 grants claims and returns;

c) The 2014/15 Financial Statements Audit Plan, which details the work KPMG intend to carry out with regard to the Council’s 2014/15 Statement of Accounts.

The reports had been prepared by the Council’s external auditor.  Daniel Hayward from KPMG attended the meeting to present these reports and answer Members’ questions.
Annual Audit Letter

It was reported that each year the Council’s appointed external auditor issued an Annual Audit letter to the Council following completion of the annual audit. The purpose of the statutory document was to provide an external summary to the stakeholders and public of work undertaken during 2013/14.

Certification and Grants

It was reported that each year the Council’s external auditor was required to audit and certify grant returns that the authority must complete during the financial year. During 2013/14, certification work was undertaken on claims relating to the Housing Benefit Subsidy Claim and Pooling of Housing Capital Receipts.
The Certification and Grants Report was attached to the agenda detailing for Members’ information KPMG’s findings for both grant claims where external certification was required. 
Financial Statements Audit Plan
It was reported that each year the Council’s external auditor provided details of the approach they wished to adopt with regard to the audit of the Council’s Statement of Accounts. 

The Financial Statements Audit Plan was included in the report which detailed KPMG’s intended approach, together with the key audit risks they had identified, the members of their audit team and details of associated fees.

Members heard that KBC would be KPMG’s first audit to commence in 2015/16 due to the preparatory work undertaken by the council. Members congratulated the work of officers as part of this process. 
RESOLVED
That the committee received and noted;

(i)
The Annual Audit Letter for the 2013/14 audit

(ii) 
The Certification and Grants Report for 2013/14
(iii)
The 2014/15 Financial Statements Audit Plan

14.MA.31
BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2015/16 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM (A2)


A report was submitted in accordance with the Council Constitution, for the Monitoring and Audit Committee to consider the Council’s draft budget proposals and to submit any comments back to the Executive for consideration at its meeting on 18th February 2015.

The Acting Head of Finance gave a presentation to the committee which outlined the key issues for the Council and the latest Medium Term Financial Strategy.

Members noted that the total draft budget for 2015/16 was £70.4m, comprised of the General Fund (£48.6m), the Housing Revenue Account (£15.9m) and the Capital Programme (£5.9m).
The timeframe for the formal consultation process was outlined, with members noting that all comments received as a result of this process would be reported to the Executive Committee, prior to the budget being approved at Council on 25th February. 

The savings framework was provided to the meeting which noted a change in the composition for 2015/16, with lobbying become a far larger contributor than in previous years at 65% of total savings required. The main elements of lobbying comprised the Business Rates Retention Scheme and the New Homes Bonus. 
The Medium Term Financial Forecast was detailed to the meeting, with fully identified savings noted for 2015/16. It was further noted that there had been no indication of government funding from this point onward. A review of potential reductions in government grant over this period had been undertaken, with figures revised accordingly to result in additional savings of £600k to be identified to 2019/20. The meeting was advised that a total of £5m of savings were required over the next four years, and significant challenges would be faced in achieving these. 
The meeting was advised that there was the potential for national policy to greatly impact on future budgets and risks would be higher than in previous years. Members heard that the forthcoming general election would determine whether the New Homes Bonus would continue in its current form and this constituted a significant risk. Identification of alternative strategies to ensure that required savings were made was required by KBC. Members noted that by identifying savings in advance of the financial year, the council could concentrate on their delivery, whilst also focussing on future savings. 
Members congratulated officers on their extraordinary efforts and hard work in producing a budget in the face of such challenging circumstances.
Comments were made by members on the following topics:-

· Concerns regarding the volatility of Business Rates

· Generation of commercial revenue schemes
· Lack of staffing capacity within the council

· Capital Programme budgets

· Kettering Swimming Pool 

· Recycling Credits

· The impact on revenue streams of any new crematorium at Wellingborough
RESOLVED
that the committee considered the draft budget proposals of the Executive and submitted their comments for consideration.
14.MA.32
KEY UPDATES (A3)


Members received presentations on the following key issues:-
· Crematorium Improvements
· Welfare Reform
Crematorium Improvements

Shirley Plenderleith attended the meeting to provide a presentation regarding recent improvements made to Kettering Crematorium. 

The meeting was advised that the refurbishment and improvements to the crematorium had taken place between August 2013 and March 2014, and cost a total of £1.9m. Two new abated cremators had been installed, with the Edgar Newman Chapel rebuilt and enlarged from a capacity of 60 seats to 135 seats. Additionally the Albert Munn Chapel had been refurbished and could now seat 65, with the option to increase seating up to a maximum of 85, if required.
The works were undertaken in close association with local funeral directors in order to maintain the level of service offered and to provide new features that improved on the existing offer. Covered waiting areas had been installed upon the request of funeral directors, with new chapel lobbies created to buffer sound and prevent overspill from the adjacent chapel. Additionally, new toilet facilities had been created with baby change facilities. 

Externally, new entrance and exit routes had been created to avoid the crossover of funeral parties. Additional car parking had been provided and a simplified road layout created that naturally led to the onsite car parks. A new customer service centre had been created within the crematorium building so staff could be close on hand. 
The meeting noted that an opportunity had arisen for the provision of mausoleums at the site, something requested in particular by the Italian community. Three mausoleums had been provided, each with 15 chambers and all of these had been sold. As a result, a fourth had been constructed providing an additional 18 chambers. 
The committee heard that a coffee-shop had opened in the East Lodge during October 2014, which also offered flowers for sale. It was considered that this facility positively enhanced the site. 
An Open Day had been held on 8th November 2014, with very positive feedback received from both the public and funeral directors regarding the new layout and feel of the chapels. A small number of comments had been received indicating that the new chapel was a little bare, work was therefore being undertaken to remedy this with the possible introduction of appropriate artwork and high quality silk flowers. 

Welfare Reform

Rob Thompson attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform.
Members noted the updated figures supplied relating to the Social Room Restriction and Discretionary Housing Payments (DHP). Demand for DHP had increased with 322 claims paid to date, compared with 275 for the whole of the previous year. These increased were anticipated to continue.
Universal Credit was being introduced nationally in tranches, with KBC having been informed that it was in tranche two. Cases were therefore anticipated to commence with effect from May, although only basic cases with certain prescribed circumstances would be handled initially.

The amendment to Local Council Tax Support had been approved and would be communicated to customers as part of the annual billing for 2015/16.
A Credit Union team had been established, with resources reallocated internally to provide two members of staff. Core hours would be reduced but the service would offer greater visibility and flexible appointments for customers. 

The committee was provided with a brief outline of the Fraud and Error Reduction Incentive Scheme (FERIS) where funding would be distributed to local authorities who could significantly reduce fraud and error in the Housing Benefit caseload. An update on this topic would be supplied at the next meeting. 
Members heard that a new government initiative, Real Time Information (RTI) had been undergoing a trial period and involved live data from HMRC being matched to benefits records held by the council. This data assisted in the identification of undeclared pensions, earnings and undeclared increases of claimants. To date, 255 cases had been referred, with 188 actioned, resulting in 120 overpayments of benefit totalling £109k. Of these overpayments, 34 were cases totalling over £1000. The initiative provided ongoing savings for both Housing Benefit and Council Tax Support. Work was ongoing to identify the most effective means of recovery in relation to the higher value cases. The initiative was due to end in March 2015, although there had been an indication provided of a continuation of the scheme.
The committee asked questions on the following topics:-

· Whether the £109k overpayment of benefits would have been identified without the use of the RTI initiative
· The potential level of FERIS funding available
14.MA.33
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A4)

Members received and noted the Key Performance Information Booklet. 
Members noted a slight increase in rent arrears which was explained as being caused by changes to national policy. The level of arrears was being monitored and extra temporary resources had been provided to the Housing Team to assist in proactive attempts to reduce the current figure. 
Concerns were raised regarding a reduction in the number of apprentices in learning and starting programmes compared to the previous year. It was noted that an answer regarding this issue would be obtained and the subject would be added to the agenda of the next meeting of the committee as a Key Performance Update.

14.MA.34
WORK PROGRAMME


The following items would be included on the agenda for the next meeting in April:-

· Key Performance Information Update

· SLA Monitoring

· Internal Audit Plan 2015/16

· Kettering Borough Training – Apprentices update

· S106 Agreement Monitoring

· Community Fund

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.43pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

DJP
Monitoring and Audit Committee No. 1
27.1.15


